
    

Reading the lineup is key to maximising one's surfing opportunity. Having solid objects on
land to line up and hold one's position is essential in light of the shifting nature of the
ocean. Similarly, leaders within Christian Surfers need solid, unchanging principles to
hold them in position so they can maximise their ministry opportunities. The Leadership
Lineup features unchanging leadership principles to keep you, and the ministry you lead,
in peak position.

FINISHING WELL
by Brett Davis

After pioneering Christian Surfers as an international mission for the past 14 years, and
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Christian Surfers Australia prior to that for another 14 years, I have had muddled thoughts
about what it meant to finish well. God has brought some clarity quite supernaturally
through 1 Samuel 12. It's beyond imagination that of the 1089 chapters of the Bible and
365 days of the year that THIS ONE CHAPTER fell on the day I announced my intent to
move on from the role AND fell open again on the day we announced Roy Harley's name
to the CSI Council to consider for the role.

This chapter was key to what I shared at our recent international conference. This chapter
is key to what it means to finish well.

This chapter is titled "Samuel's Farewell Address" in my Bible and is the final words of a
godly leader to the people he has led well and wants to finish well with.

This chapter may be a template for yourself.

I will share four things you may want to take to heart if you want to finish well at ministry
(thought it probably has application across many things in life.)

1. FINISHING WELL MEANS END CLEAN TO START CLEAN

There's nothing more debilitating that leaving a legacy of messy, unfinished business with
people. Hurts, unresolved conflicts and unspoken resentment can all impact the incoming
leader, even though that new person may have had nothing to do with the personal pain.
The pain is translated to the new leader by virtue of the position they represent and casts
a relationship based on the pain of the past rather than the opportunities of the future.

"I have served as your leader from the time I was a boy to this very day. Now testify
against me in the presence of the Lord and before his anointed one. Whose ox or
donkey have I stolen? Have I ever cheated any of you? Have I ever oppressed you?
Have I ever taken a bribe and perverted justice? Tell me and I will make right
whatever I have done wrong." 1 Samuel 12:2-3

Samuel acknowledges that when he started out he was just a boy. Most of us start out in
leadership with 'boyish intent' (or 'girlish intent' for women!), usually well-intentioned but
lacking maturity and sensitivity. No doubt many mistakes are made, some conscious,
most unconscious, we are just plain 'boyishly' unaware. Be prepared to acknowledge this.
Naive immaturity is no excuse for hurting people.



He gives permission before God and before the whole company of people to call him on
any offence. By doing this publicly it empowers people who might be nurturing private
wounds to come forward. Don't wait to be confronted as those who have not confronted
you over a past issue probably never will. Rather, invite the confrontation openly and
humbly.

He gives a list of potential offences a leader could give. It is a recognition that those in
power have potential to abuse that power. By naming the sin, it gives a name to hurts that
people may be holding onto and it adds to the transparency and sincerity of the offer.
What might be the list of possible abuses of power you could have made? Will you state
them?

He promises to do all he can to restore the offence. "I will make right whatever I have
done wrong." I imagine since he defined the potential offence to involve ox or donkey or
bribes he is offering practically to restore anything they had lost. Talk is cheap and action
is required. Are you ready to make full restoration for an offence?

We see here that Samuel is committed to end clean - clean up any mess, any
misunderstanding, any abuse of power. This is a great way for a godly leader to finish up
for their own well-being. However, it is not just about ending clean, it is also about
enabling the new person to start clean. A clean start means the new leader is making
fresh new history, new opportunities, new friendships that are all free from any issues
from the past leader.

You finish well when you leave a clean slate of relationships for your successor to start
fresh with.

2. FINISHING WELL MEANS LOOKING BACK

"Now stand here quietly before the LORD as I remind you of all the great things the
LORD has done for you and your ancestors." 1 Samuel 12:7

It is a great thing to be able to look back at all that God has done and remind the people.
This is more than mere sentimentality of the 'good old days'. He recounts God at work in
history by giving them a victorious deliverance with Moses in the exodus from Egypt and
future deliverers. However he also recounts God at work in history by giving them a
punishing defeated by their enemies when they were disobedient. Why remember both
the success and the failures? They are equally good reminders from the past. The joy of



success and the grief of defeat are equally needed.

I realise that by writing the CS history book Groundswell I have in effect laid out the past
for all to look back at. It is not a glorified account of the successes and glossing over the
failures, they are all there. By looking back at how God was at work in our CS history we
are encouraged by real stories of real people in real locations and times. Looking back at
how God deals in the past gives us hope for our current state. Throughout history God
was always encouraging the people to set up memorials to remember the past. Why?
Because we are so prone to forget!

You finish well when you can point people back to the significant things God has done so
they can have faith for the future.

3. FINISHING WELL MEANS LOOKING FORWARD

"Now if you fear and worship the LORD and listen to his voice, and if you do not
rebel against the LORD's commands, then both you and your king will show that
you recognise the LORD as your God. But if you rebel against the LORD's
commands and refuse to listen to him, then his hand will be as heavy upon you as
it was upon your ancestors." 1 Samuel 12:14-15

We must never stay 'looking back' at the past, even romanticising the 'good old days', as
this will not serve the future. Leaders finish well when they urge people to whole-hearted
devotion not to themselves, their era or their organisation, but to God - holiness.

I have been asked many times over the years, "What is the best thing we can do for you
Brett, and for CS?" I used to answer in terms of commitment, serving and giving, but now
I always respond, "Live a holy life!" This is the greatest legacy a leader can leave, a holy
people.

Many are in CS because it is 'fun', and it is! But our life in leadership is more than fun, it's
not even about being happy, it is first of all being holy. As much as I want you to be happy
and having fun, I want you to be holy - have holy fun?! Our faithful obedience, even when
it hurts, is vital.

We often say we want God's hand upon us. Well, that depends. You can have God's
hand of favour, blessing and support, OR you can have God's hand of heaviness,
discipline and opposition. Hear this above everything else - the greatest support you want
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to mobilise as a leader is GOD'S SUPPORT. More than human favour, money, programs
or resources, we need the divine favour of God.

You finish well when you call the people to be devoted to God, not to yourself, and to live
holy lives.

4. FINISHING WELL MEANS "I'M NOT LEAVING YOU"

"As for me, I will certainly not sin against the LORD by ending my prayers for you.
And I will continue to teach you what is good and right." 1 Samuel 12:23

We see here Samuel saying that whilst he is leaving his role as leader of Israel, he is
certainly not leaving them. One's calling is not necessarily determined by one's position. I
do acknowledge that for some leaders as they move on from a role, they move on from
the organisation and the people all together. However even if this is the case, I would
claim that if God has called you to a task, you will always carry the people in your heart
and will have an ongoing concern for their well-being.

This is even more true of founders. Birthing something means you raise something very
much like a father and as such the bond with the people is strong. I have done some
research on something called 'Founders Syndrome' which acknowledges the challenges
of founders moving on. It recognises that founders can be incredible assets or, sadly
more commonly, terrible liabilities. Founders Syndrome describes the founder's inability to
let go, be controlling, to resist change and to restrict new leadership. Whatever it is, I'm
sure I personally have some dose of it! There is a way through this in finishing well
however.

We finish well when we acknowledge that the people were never 'our people', they are
'God's people'. Even when another person is stepping up to leadership, they are simply
exercising a gift for the benefit of God's people, not being 'God' of the people. I like
Samuel's promise to keep praying for them and to keep teaching them. Both of these
actions are more about pointing the people to God, not to himself.

Reading ahead, Roy Harley keeps pointing out to me that Samuel's influence continued
as very significant for the incoming leader and amongst the people. Rather than a
competition for significance, Samuel was able to compliment the new leadership, even
when poor Saul lost his way...and that's not a prophetic word on my successor Roy! The
new and the old coexisted largely because of the humility that comes from knowing this is



God's will, for God's people, for God's purposes. After all, we are building the kingdom of
God, not the kingdom of Christian Surfers, or Brett Davis, or Roy Harley.

You finish well when you can leave a role, but not leave the people and maintain an
appropriate level of support that does not undermine the new leadership.

As a footnote, CSI is wanting to put its money where its mouth is and help Roy start well
with some financial backing. We are currently running a crowdfunding campaign to see
through this new era of mission successfully. At the moment we are 80% of the way
through our time, with only 30% of our $30,000 goal raised. Will you contribute at
http://igg.me/at/csinternational and help us finish well?
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